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	STRICTLY CONFIDENTIAL



	Meeting Title
	Torquay Town Deal Board

	Date/Time
	Friday 13th November 2020

	Venue
	Zoom Conference Call 

	Attendees
	Vince Flower (VF) (Chair), Kevin Foster (KF), Cllr Swithin Long (SL), Kevin Mowat (KM), Alan Denby (AD), Laurence Frewin (LF), Susie Colley (SC), Jim Parker (JP), Julie Brandon (JB), Andrew Robertson (AR), Mike Watson (MW), Jason Garside (JG), Anwen Jones (AJ), Carolyn Custerson (CC), Tracey Cabache, Terri Johnson (TJ) (Minutes)
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	Torquay Town Deal
MINUTES OF MEETING



 MINUTES
	1.
	Welcome and Apologies 
	By Who

	1.1
	VF thanked the Board for their attendance and noted apologies from David Ralph, Henry Seymour, Suzanne Bond and Carl Wyard and welcomed Connor Conneely to this meeting.
This is the first meeting following confirmation of the successful TIP and thanked the Board for their contribution.  This is good news for Torbay, Torquay and the community.  AD will review the heads of terms and set out for Board milestones and a forward plan, to be discussed at future meetings, to ensure momentum.  
	


	2.
	Minutes of Last Meetings and Matters Arising
	By Who

	2.1
	JB advised of the omission of LF from the attendees list and a typo in item 5.2.
	

	2.2
	LF advised that as his priority has been on communicating with the young people on covid and has been unable to focus on tailored communication for the younger audience, however had had a brief conversation with AD on the messaging and is picking this up with the college’s marketing team and will link in with AD.  LF has not progressed a younger representation on the Board as it was discussed at the last meeting of advertising more widely.  AD highlighted that one of the challenges is capturing all the different groups in Torquay and the wider Bay and will pick this up with the Director of Education or a member of her team, ensuring the college and schools are engaged.  LF mentioned that the Youth Parliament could be a natural representative if still running.  
SC registered the Chamber’s interest in sitting on the Accelerated Projects Board.  VF noted the Chamber’s interest.
TC advised of partnerships that work with young people across the Bay and will send AD the contact details.

JB recommended a role profile which can be circulated to the various groups.
	LF/AD
AD

TC

AD

	2.3
	As an update on pedestrianisation of Fleet Street, MW circulated the stagecoach assessment letter.  AD confirmed there is a draft terms of reference and further discussions have taken place with Cabinet on timings.  AD/TC to meet over the next couple of weeks to discuss.  AD would like, with input from KM and the Community Board, to be in a position to present to the December Board an agreed way forward on how the consultation will take place.
	AD/TC

AD


	3.
	Heads of Terms
	By Who

	3a
	Acceptance:  There is 12 months to complete all documentation, however within the requirements there are slightly different timescales for the tasks. AD highlighted some of the points within the heads of terms circulated prior to the meeting which are important to note.  It appears that there are no constraints from the Government on which projects to take forward so it is for the Board and the local area to make these determinations.  We need to recognise that there is a lot of work to do on project development and under the Process Governance Assurance there are a number of points that are relevant to those steps.
In relation to the Monitoring and Evaluation Plan, this is an area which AD would like to move forward quickly as it is a live document. As we go through the process of project development there will be changes and we need to set out how we intend to assess the different interventions to bring forward through the Town Deal and the types of key performance indicators and metrics that we might wish to focus on.  
There are others that we need to track to get a sense of areas such as health and wellbeing and deprivation within the community.  The Public Sector Equalities Duty referenced is an area AD sought advice from AJ and HS to ensure we are working on the same principle, as the Council has a consistent methodology of assessing these in terms of Council reports and HS confirmed that it is appropriate.  The key task at this meeting is to agree the heads of terms and subject to the Board’s agreement, VF be given authority to sign off later today along with the Council to enable us to respond back to Government by the 17th November deadline.  
The Board needs to be mindful of some of those changes which are set out later in the heads of terms where we need to be conscious of the detail the Government is looking for reassurance on, on some of the projects especially around public realm where there is a question on how we are going to be able to assure the outcomes and you will note under revenue ask there is a question on how those activities will be sustained following the period of Town Deal.  There is a requirement that Torquay refines the vision set out in the TIP and specifically MHCLG suggest a need to better articulate what makes Torquay unique.
SC noted that project 2 and project 9 appear to be the same which is a transposition error as the projects are different.  Project 9 is the revenue work for support for pathways, employability and cultural programming.

SL flagged an early stage conversation at the Council on whether there are opportunities to plug the funding gap.
KF highlighted the positive feedback received from Ministerial colleagues however to bear in mind how sustain relates to previous regeneration funding, for example, innovative street furniture in the public realm that is not the normal street furniture and then removed as not maintainable as has happened in the Midlands.  Generally Ministers were pleased and as SL alluded to above, if funding is available from other sources, it will not be netted off the Town Deal so will qualify as part of this project.
The Board agreed VF be given authority to sign the heads of terms.
	

	3b/c
	Approved Projects Financial Collection:  Board to be aware that there will be revisions to project allocations as a consequence of the lower overall offer.  AD suggested that an arbitrary 87.6% across all projects would be the wrong approach and consideration needs to be given on the opportunities to change some of the allocations within the TIP.
There are projects that the Board will want to drive forward at pace particularly around the town centre, Edginswell being one of those from the Council’s perspective and for which a decision is still awaited from the Department of Transport on the New Stations Fund.  Some projects are largely fixed, some could be flexed more aggressively and some desirable.  AD will bring a paper with initial thoughts to the next meeting which will be tested with Council Members and officers.  VF agreed with these principles.  KF agreed with overall structure but need to retain those projects considered as important to Government, think on how we narrative as there are some projects with certain ambition if there should be an opportunity and similarly the balance between shovel ready and others where at a later date there may be another solution or funding available.  So a structured approach is important.
SC suggested removing project 8 which could be possible through other funding mentioned by KF.  AD advised that these are the decisions for the December meeting, however acknowledged that there will be an element of this.
LF asked if there was a sense of other strategic funds that may be available that this project will give us access to.  AD advised that this is part of the work to identify where funding can come forward for example discussions with LEP and DfT.  Without prejudging the Future High Streets Fund announcement, there is a piece of work which we need to look at as a place and community, to identify our next set of key project asks, assuming there is good news on the Future High Streets Fund. 
JP – with regard to shovel ready schemes, is there a timescale of the first shovels in the ground and physical happenings.  AD responded that across the projects there are estimations. There are some projects further forward than others such as the Harbour public realm which is at RIBA stage 4 so ready to go early in the new year and would make sense to put that forward which will show good intent.  Given the size and complexity of the projects, some will potentially be within the 2022 timeframe for a start on site.  It is therefore important that we do have some activity within 2021 which is likely to be the Harbour public realm and potentially the revenue project if this activity is retained, as conscious that Government’s desire will be to see some impactful activity during 2021 so that is some of the work that needs to take place now on what we can bring forward at the right time, the right way and have confidence of delivering.
VF – the key is a joined up approach around individual work streams to show momentum across all projects.  VF queried the setting up of individual project boards for each group.  How will this work going forward.  AD advised the board structure will be discussed under agenda item 5.
	


	4.
	Accelerated Projects
	By Who

	4.1
	Programme Board in place.  Board members are SL/KM/AD/Cllrs. Cowell and Morey, Council finance with the Project Managers attending to provide progress reports.

There are some gaps in the draft business cases which will be filled over the next three or four weeks.  Scopes of work are almost complete for each site.
With Upton Park it is clear that the desired extent of change is beyond the funding allocation.  Focus will need to be on what is achievable but it is evident that there are some issues that need to be addressed such as the trees and drainage challenges affecting the sports facilities.  The masterplan ambition needs to be rationalised against what is affordable.  Topographic work has been instructed as well as drainage and tree works to get a sense of what needs to be put in place in terms of infrastructure.  Work packages are under way to identify the costs of each of those different area so by December there should be a clearly defined cost plan which will be brought to the Programme Board and then Town Board.  
This is a similar process that will need to be undertaken for Princess Gardens and Rock Walk to get the costings identified.  A proposal will be taken to the Council’s Capital and Growth Board to see if there is an opportunity to secure the additional S106 funding.  Currently across the three projects, we need to work to the £750k until we receive confirmation of the S106 funding.  Once we have a costed solution, it is anticipated delivery will be early part of 2021.
KM – it is important that the expectations of the community especially around Upton Park are managed.  It is appreciated that the community are passionate about that part of town so need to ensure the community understand that the bid did not stipulate that all of the Masterplan will be funded.  KM was under the impression that the bid was around delivering elements of the Masterplan that improved the connectivity between Lymington Road and the town centre.  The Council will look at other top up funding and S106 monies.   It needs to be stressed that the fund will not allow the delivery of every aspect of Upton Park Masterplan.  In terms of the project management around the funding, as we must deliver by the end of March, we do not have the gift of time to deliver by committee and therefore there has be faith and trust from the community with the work of this Board, the Council, TDA and the contractors to deliver the projects and on time.
LF – bearing in mind the time constraints, on the risk register there is a risk around the supply chain not being able to respond quickly enough.  Are there any risks around procurement, mobilisation and defrayal of costs?  AD responded that by 31st March, what needs to be achieved by then is spending the Town Deal grant, should additional funds be identified and the scope, if larger project work, can continue past this date.  With regard procurement, the procurement strategy for each project is being developed.  The Council and TDA have clear financial regulations. On Upton Park there are couple of areas that could be over £50k depending on which projects are taken forward.  There has to be the understanding that the Masterplan ambition is vast and beyond the £200/250k funding allocated but during the site visit, there was clearly drainage, pathway surfacing and landscaping issues.  The key areas currently are the cost plan and scope of works which will determine the procurement approach.
JB – the key to managing expectations is to keep the conversations going with the community and with Upton Park there is the Friends Group.  It is important that we are mindful of what the Friends Group consider priority and what is desirable.  The other point is some of the works undertaken will not be visible to the community such as drainage, so during that project it will be prudent to erect information boards to explain what is happening and why.  Communication is paramount and to ensure we include their top two or three priorities.

VF thanked JB for highlighting these important points and noted KM comment that this cannot be done by committee and agree given the timeframe.  VF enquired what the role of the Board is going forward acknowledging that the Board will receive updates but will it be required to make any other decisions, bearing in mind the timeframe.  AD doesn’t believe so but will be guided by the Board.  The role of Board will be around assurance of delivery, asking SL, KM and AD the rights questions at the right time to ensure the Board is confident that we can complete the spend by the 31st March.  There is a Project Board and Programme Board sitting underneath this Board as the ‘engine room’.  This Board role will be to hold the Project Managers to account and to ensure they achieve their milestones.
In terms of principle on the Board process, VF agreed.

KF agreed with this approach, with email updates as and when required but generally it’s important that we move at pace and get the projects delivered.
LF – agreed however if there are any emerging risks that the Board should be made aware of and whether there is a steer on risks that could change the project plan, these should be emailed to the Board.  AD advised that the intention is the Board meets monthly, there will be highlight reports for each of the projects that will form part of the Board pack.  If there is a desire for more frequent updates this can be arranged, otherwise there will be monthly updates coming through to the Board. 
KF content with monthly updates unless there are any emerging issues.
It was agreed monthly by exception unless there is issues that needs to be flagged.  
	

	4.2
	SC was under the impression that Princess Gardens was to remove the crazy paving and create an entertainment space with utilities and queried the projects such as sustainable planting design for sunken gardens, replace waste management solution, planting to Torbay Road and enhance the historical plant and designs.  SC is concerned that there is only a certain amount of funding and expectations need to be managed.  It is appreciated that this is work in progress and when you look at the financial investment, the only entry is £3k for a fountain.  SC understands it will be clear once in receipt of costings but as alluded to there is not much time and why has it changed so much from initial discussions.  AD advised that this is due to more information coming through on the plans that it’s not so much a change but we are receiving more information on the plans as the project progresses following the funding announcement.  The challenge is that the final spec is affordable and consistent on what we would like to bring through, therefore any comments will be taken to the Programme Board to put these challenges to the Project Managers to work through.  SC behind the event space but does not agree with other projects which will be costly.  KM asked that individual officers are not named but understands the points made.  KM stressed that this will not be an individual officer’s project and decisions will be made by the programme board.  The principle purpose of the project is to make Princess Gardens suitable for an events space and some of the aspects within the report will be removed.  The focus of the bid is to create a versatile space, principally allowing it to turn over to events.
SL – at the first Project Board Meeting there was discussion on whether there should be a band space which would have been incredibly expensive so if not favoured the funding could be freed up for other elements of the project.
VF recollection was that entertainment space was a key part of this project but that is a decision for the Project Board.
	


	5.
	Board Development and Training Support.
	By Who

	5.1
	AD tabled a slide to show the relationship on where the Council has to be, Town Board needs to be and the Programme Board.  This is work in progress and not the final governance.  It’s the relationship between the Council, the Senior Leadership Team and the Board on work flow.  
Programme Board is the adapted version of the Accelerated Projects Board set up pending funding.  With the confirmation of the heads of terms we are going to need a place where instructions and decisions are made.  The Programme Board will be a combination of Cabinet members (Finance, Planning and Economy) plus Council finance rep with KM and AD who will review each project business case before they come to the Town Board and Council.  The Town Board has a role of ownership making sure the community views are being represented and that the projects are delivered as set out in the TIP.  There could be times when there are decisions which we may wish to test with Council political leads before coming to this Board and vice versa.  It’s important there is an agile process which needs thought therefore this slide is the first thinking around inter-relationships.  AD asked for views from the Board.
KF – the summary is reasonable but is prudent to include some reference to Government as it’s their funding and may have views.  However operationally it’s satisfactory for day to day use to satisfy all concerned that it’s discharging its financial obligation.  Ultimately the MHCLG will look to the Council as the accountable body to ensure they spend the funding effectively but similarly if the Board objected to various aspects, Government will need to take a view.  

LF – queried should there be an arrow between the Council and Programme Board in terms of direction?  With engagement, as the Town Board’s role is to act on behalf of the accountable body and community to drive the process but where does wider communication sit, with the Council or the Town Board?  AD advised that it should sit within Town Board and Community Board.  AD will make those changes and circulate with the minutes.  AD asked the view of the Board if they are comfortable with the responsibilities as described particularly around challenging and ratifying the business cases that come forward.  It would not necessarily require the Board to go through the business cases line by line but asking the right questions holding it against the TIP, to make sure you are comfortable that the business cases have captured expectations as highlighted by SC for Princess Gardens.  VF agreed that this is an important function of the Board with the right level of challenge.
AR – agreed as the key role of the Board is to oversee and should be looking at those business cases.

AD – the Board’s task is around programming and assurance.  We have not yet had sight of the detailed guidance in terms of the business cases but working assumptions is it will be around the green book appraisal process.  AD tabled a slide showing a simple summary of what those green book appraisals processes typically go through.  It’s a 5 case business model so our responsibility will be around that and recognising that we need to make sure it’s consistent with the investment plan.  We will also use Prince2 methodology on a day to day basis.  Board members may be aware of these processes at differing levels therefore would the Board wish to undertake any training to aid them with these processes or does the Board have sufficient confidence and understanding to ask the right questions and be able to fulfil your role in the right way?  AD will enquire if Arup has access to training to support the Board or is aware of training providers. 
SC – would like updates on Prince2 and green book.  The Board owe it to both Government and the Council to be aware of its responsibilities due to the amount of funding involved.

With Board agreement, VF asked that AD arrange training for Board members as the best way forward and look at how we fund.  If being asked to review business cases involving a huge amount of public money, it’s our duty to do this correctly.  
	AD
AD
AD


	6.
	Any Other Business
	By Who

	6.1
	AJ confirmed that the central team will re-issue heads of terms showing the correction to project 9 and electronic signatures are acceptable.  VF asked that the signed version be circulated to Board members.
	AD

	6.2
	SL recommended that if any members of the Board have any suggestions on how we engage with youth groups to email AD.
	All

	6.3
	AD – we have submitted a bid as part of the One Public Estate land release fund.  OPE is a combined Local Government Association and Cabinet Office programme looking at how public sector, central and local government assets can be used more effectively and efficiently to deliver good outcomes such as homes and jobs.  The bid is for two different work streams across the Bay, one being for how health and local authority assets might be re-provided.  If we can secure investment here it will be beneficial to the whole programme.  Announcement is expected early January.
	

	6.4
	AD advised that as well as the Town Deal fund, Torbay has been awarded £4.8m for three projects across the Bay from the LEP’s Getting Building fund.  £4m of that funding is allocated to two employment sites at Edginswell and Lymington Road.
	

	6.5
	JB raised how we manage wider communication to the public going forward as it is great news for Torquay but there has been negative comments from Paignton, so we need to be careful how we communicate the good news and not provide mixed messages.
KM does take this point but fails to understand why the Bay is so divided and unable to unite which is a political issue that Council Members need to resolve.  It is good news for the Bay and there is the Future High Streets fund for Paignton.  In a perfect world you will always receive negative comments.  KM believes that the communications are well balanced and tried hard to make Paignton aware that the Council are fighting their corner and that of the wider Bay.  KM acknowledged that the Council must be vigilant.

JB agreed and that her comment was not a criticism.  JB will always correct those that are ill-informed and acknowledged that there will always be members of the community that will criticise the authority.  
KF thanked JB for a well made point.  This is a constant battle and KF has received negative comments on his Facebook page regarding Paignton despite the fact there are two new hotels, EPIC, the college and the Future High Streets fund which should be announced soon.

TC highlighted that the Community Board was created to help with these issues, so now is the time to explore the responsibilities of this Board in terms of getting the right message out.  TC/AD to discuss when they meet in two weeks.

JP – this is the best story for Torbay in generations and we should be able to focus on the good news irrespective of area.   Now we have this funding, we should be celebrating this and communicate on where we are, how we progress with first shovels in the ground and accept there will be unwarranted criticism.  It’s frustrating how much work is involved and it’s not just for Torquay, it’s for Torbay.
SL – after the announcement he has had to respond to various Facebook criticisms from Paignton and Brixham.  Council is wary of communicating good news because of this but it is changing.

CC – supports JB and TC comments.  It is an area that the Board needs to take seriously and agrees with JP approach of ‘shouting from the roof tops’ which could attract other investors and not be embroiled by these criticisms and look at the bigger picture of a great Torbay approach.
	TC/AD

	6.6
	LF said it was extremely exciting on what this funding will bring us and thanked all those involved.
	

	6.7
	AR asked transportation links between localities should be high on the agenda when considering the projects and priorities.
	

	6.8
	MW reiterated the good news and it was an astute comment from JB that we articulate this is Bay wide, highlighting the jobs that will created which will not be restricted to those from Torquay.  This is an opportunity of a spring board for other things by demonstrating excellent delivery and which will set the basis for other successful bids.
	

	6.9
	Connor Conneely attended the meeting to update the Board on a meeting held with Business in the Community (BITC).  BITC have expressed an interest in Torbay and the Town Deal plan and are aiming to hold a virtual meeting which Connor will confirm the date to the Board.

They are aiming to bring together successful Town Deal areas and others further down the line to share best practice and has asked a member of the Board to join the meeting.  They would also welcome an insight of Town Deal Board members and information on the structure and terms of reference to share with the relevant people.

There are a couple of opportunities to pursue one being the Business Connector model and awaiting for further information.  The Business Connector provides vital connections with the business community, for example Great Western and Pennon.
By sharing the Board information and TIP they will look at how their expertise can support the project.
	

	6.10
	SC clarified that she did not suggest that project 8 be removed but was conscious that there could be other funding that can be applied for and keen this project does not disadvantage others.
	

	6.11
	VF thanked the Board for their attendance, the next meeting being 11th December and asked TJ to programme 2021 dates into diaries.  Meeting will be the take the same format.
	TJ


Date of Next Meetings:
Friday 11th December 2020 at 9.30am
Minutes recorded by: Terri Johnson
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